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Dear Senator  Alfond:
On June 9, 2015, the Planning Board considered the Bayside Bowl expansion in the vicinity of Alder, Hanover, Kennebec and Lancaster Streets. The expansion results in a proposed total floor area of 48,857 square feet for the facility and a 36 space temporary parking lot.
The Planning Board reviewed the proposal for conformance with the standards, outlined in the City Code for a Traffic Movement Permit and Site Plan approval. The Planning Board voted to approve the application with the following waivers and condition(s) as presented below.
A. Technical and Design Waivers
On the basis of the application, plans, reports and other information submitted by the applicant, findings and recommendations contained in the Planning Board Report for application #2015-049, relevant to Portland’s Technical and Design Standards and other regulations, as well as the Planning Board deliberations and the testimony presented at the public hearing:
Street Trees

The Planning Board finds that the applicant has demonstrated that due to site constraints preventing the planting of required street trees in the right of way, the requirements of  Sec. 14-526(b)(3)(a) of the Site Plan Ordinance cannot be met; and the Board finds  that the applicant has satisfied the waiver criteria set out in Section 14-526(b)(3)(b). The Planning Board therefore voted 6 to 0 (Dundon absent) to waive Section 14-526(b)(3)(a) Street Trees of the Site Plan Ordinance,  provided that the applicant shall contribute to the City of Portland Tree fund an amount proportionate to the cost of  the 5 required street trees. 

Temporary Parking Lot

The Planning Board finds that extraordinary conditions exist or undue hardship may result from strict compliance with the standard, substantial justice and the public interest are secured, and the variation is consistent with the intent of the ordinance for a temporary parking lot to be used for less than one year, and therefore voted 6 to 0 (Dundon absent) to waive Sec 14-526(4)(a)(5) for a permanent parking surface, provided a final site plan for the permanent parking lot is submitted by February 1, 2016 and that a  performance guarantee is provided to  cover the cost of the permanent improvements.

Street Lighting on Kennebec Street

The Planning Board finds  that installing new street lights along Kennebec Street in which the future alignment of that street has not been finalized at this time, would result in a situation in which extraordinary conditions exist or undue hardship may result from strict compliance with the standard, substantial justice and the public interest are secured with the variation, and therefore voted 6 to 0 (Dundon absent) to waive the requirement of street lighting along Kennebec Street regarding Section 10 (Municipal Street Lighting Standards) of the Technical Manual until the final site plan for the permanent parking lot is submitted by February 1, 2016.
Landscape Buffer for Parking Areas

The Planning Board finds that planting required landscaping along Kennebec Street to buffer a temporary parking lot in which the future street alignment has not been finalized, results in  extraordinary conditions exist or undue hardship from strict compliance with the standard, substantial justice and the public interest secured with the variation, and therefore voted  6-0 (Dundon absent) to waive the requirement of  parking lot landscape buffering regarding Standard 4.5.5 of the Technical Manual provided that a performance guarantee is submitted to the City to cover the cost of installing an appropriate landscape buffer for the future permanent parking lot.

B. Traffic Movement Permit

On the basis of the application, plans, reports and other information submitted by the applicant, findings and recommendations contained in the Planning Board Report for application #2015-049 relevant to the Traffic Movement Permit, Site Plan reviews and other regulations, as well as the Planning Board deliberations and the testimony presented at the Planning Board hearing, the Planning Board finds the following:

That the plan is in conformance with the standards of the Traffic Movement Permit, as reviewed by Thomas Errico, P.E. and comments submitted on June 4, 2015, and therefore voted 6 to 0 (Dundon absent) to approve the Traffic Movement Permit, subject to the following conditions of approval to be met prior to the issuance of a building permit: 

1. The applicant shall make a $3,400 contribution towards implementation of the Marginal Way Master Plan. This requirement is to address traffic issues at the Marginal Way intersections with Preble Street and Forest Avenue and general multi-global improvements along the corridor.

2. The applicant shall make a $9,750 contribution towards the implementation of the Somerset Street extension project. This requirement is to address traffic issues along Marginal Way, particularly at Forest Avenue, Preble Street and Franklin Street.
C. Site Plan Review

On the basis of the application (#2015-049), plans, reports and other information submitted by the applicant, findings and recommendations contained in the Planning Board Report for application #2015-049 relevant to the Site Plan Ordinance,  the MaineDEP Chapter 500 Stormwater Management Standards, the B-7 Design Standards as presented in the report, and other regulations, as well as the  Planning Board deliberations and the  testimony presented at the Planning Board hearing, the Planning Board finds the following:

That the plan is in conformance with the site plan standards of the Land Use Code and DEP Stormwater Permit, and therefore voted 6 to 0 (Dundon absent) to approve the site plan, subject to the following conditions of approval to be met prior to the issuance of a building permit unless otherwise stated: 

1. The proposed on-site parking lot is approved as a temporary parking lot for a period of one year to June 9, 2016.  Applicant shall submit a final site plan for a permanent parking lot for Administrative site plan review and approval no later than  February 1, 2016 or until Somerset Street plans are finalized. The final site plan shall incorporate all permanent infrastructure improvements such as pavement surfaces, landscaping, drainage improvements, guard rails or curb along the parking lot perimeter, lighting, sidewalks and other related improvements. Note that the plan shall provide an appropriate separation of vegetation from underdrain system. The performance guarantee for the 2015 Bayside Bowl site plan approval shall incorporate the value of permanent parking lot improvements in the performance guarantee amount unless applicant submits a separate performance guarantee for the parking lot improvements.

2 The applicant shall submit documentation of control of off-site parking spaces either by ownership or lease with a term of not less than five (5) years with an option to renew for a minimum of  98 spaces. Evidence of such control shall be required by showing for review and approval by Corporation Counsel, at a minimum, a signed letter of intent, purchase  and sale agreement, or option for sale or lease prior to the issuance of a building permit, and an executed deed or lease prior to issuance of any certificate of occupancy.

3. The plan shall be revised reflecting a wood guard rail, curb stop, stones or other acceptable barrier along the Kennebec Street side of the temporary parking lot for Planning Staff review and approval. Note that a  jersey barrier is not acceptable. 

4. As part of the pre-construction meeting process, applicant shall develop strategies and a plan for Public Services review and approval, to minimize impacts on on-street parking conditions during site construction.

5. Applicant shall be responsible for providing materials in support of TS&E and City Council packets regarding a proposal to add on-street parking along the applicant’s Hanover Street frontage which requires a change to the City’s Traffic Schedule.

6. Pursuant to Chapter 305, of the MDOT Rules and Regulations Pertaining to Traffic Movement Permits, the applicant shall make a $3,400 contribution towards implementation of the Marginal Way Master Plan. This requirement is to address traffic issues at the Marginal Way intersections with Preble Street and Forest Avenue and general multi-global improvements along the corridor.

7. Pursuant to Chapter 305, of the MDOT Rules and Regulations Pertaining to Traffic Movement Permits, the applicant shall make a $9,750 contribution towards the implementation of the Somerset Street extension project. This requirement is to address traffic issues along Marginal Way, particularly at Forest Avenue, Preble Street and Franklin Street.

8. If Applicant elects to install a roof runoff treatment system, than design details and maintenance requirements for the system be submitted for  review and approval by David Senus (Development Review Engineer) prior to issuance of a certificate of occupancy.  If the system is external to the building and requires changes to the site design, then design information shall be submitted for review and approval in advance of performing the work.

9. The plan shall be revised for City Staff review and approval reflecting a temporary bituminous asphalt sidewalk from the project driveway to Kennebec Street. 

.

10. Applicant shall forward to the Planning Department a copy of the filed Notice of Intent to Comply with the Maine DEP Maine Construction General Permit for the site.

11. Applicant shall revise the plan reflecting a Great Basin 250 which could be installed in the basement or to install an appropriately sized external grease interceptor for Public Services review and approval.

12. Applicant shall be responsible for the costs of all public improvements along project frontage of Alder Street and Hanover Street to Somerset/Kennebec Street.

13. A Transportation Demand Management Plan (TDM) shall be submitted for City Staff review and approval.

14. That a final signage plan shall be submitted for Planning Staff review and approval prior to the issuance of a building permit.

15. The final plans shall be submitted for review and approval by the Fire Department prior to the issuance of a building permit and that meet the review comments of Deputy Chief Keith Gautreau date April 1, 2015. 

The approval is based on the submitted plans and the findings related to site plan review standards as contained in the Planning Report for application #2015-049 which is attached.

Standard Conditions of Approval

Please note the following standard conditions of approval and requirements for all approved site plans:

1. Funds Due to the City of Portland.  In accordance with the City of Portland Code of Ordinance (Article VI. Section 2-201, Funds Due to City), all outstanding fees due to the city must be satisfied before undertaking any new activity with the city.   Thus, the applicant shall be responsible for paying all outstanding fees.  The Department of Planning and Urban Development will not accept building permit applications, issue permits or certificates if fees are due for a project.  If you have questions about whether there are any outstanding fees, please contact Benjamin Bettez, Financial Officer, at 874-8721 or at BBETTEZ@portlandmaine.gov
2. Develop Site According to Plan  The site shall be developed and maintained as depicted on the site plan and in the written submission of the applicant. Modification of any approved site plan or alteration of a parcel which was the subject of site plan approval after May 20, 1974, shall require the prior approval of a revised site plan by the Planning Board or Planning Authority pursuant to the terms of Chapter 14, Land Use, of the Portland City Code. 

3. Separate Building Permits Are Required  This approval does not constitute approval of building plans, which must be reviewed and approved by the City of Portland’s Inspection Division.  

4. Site Plan Expiration The site plan approval will be deemed to have expired unless work has commenced within one (1) year of the approval or within a time period up to three  (3) years from the approval date as agreed upon in writing by the City and the applicant.  Requests to extend approvals must be received before the one (1) year expiration date.  

5. Performance Guarantee and Inspection Fees  A performance guarantee covering the site improvements, inspection fee payment of 2.0% of the guarantee amount and seven (7) final sets of plans must be submitted to and approved by the Planning Division and Public Services Department prior to the release of a building permit, street opening permit or certificate of occupancy for site plans.  If you need to make any modifications to the approved plans, you must submit a revised site plan application for staff review and approval.  

6. Defect Guarantee  A defect guarantee, consisting of 10% of the performance guarantee, must be posted before the performance guarantee will be released. 

7. Preconstruction Meeting  Prior to the release of a building permit or site construction, a pre-construction meeting shall be held at the project site.  This meeting will be held with the contractor, Development Review Coordinator, Public Service's representative and owner to review the construction schedule and critical aspects of the site work.  At that time, the Development Review Coordinator will confirm that the contractor is working from the approved site plan.  The site/building contractor shall provide three (3) copies of a detailed construction schedule to the attending City representatives.  It shall be the contractor's responsibility to arrange a mutually agreeable time for the pre-construction meeting. 

8. Department of Public Services Permits  If work will occur within the public right-of-way such as utilities, curb, sidewalk and driveway construction, a street opening permit(s) is required for your site.  Please contact Carol Merritt at 874-8300, ext. 8828.  (Only excavators licensed by the City of Portland are eligible.)  

9. As-Built Final Plans  Final sets of as-built plans shall be submitted digitally to the Planning Division, on a CD or DVD, in AutoCAD format (*,dwg), release AutoCAD 2005 or greater.

The Development Review Coordinator must be notified five (5) working days prior to the date required for final site inspection.  The Development Review Coordinator can be reached at the Planning Division at 874-8632.  All site plan requirements must be completed and approved by the Development Review Coordinator prior to issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy.  Please schedule any property closing with these requirements in mind.

If there are any questions, please contact Richard Knowland at (207) 874-8725.  

Sincerely,

Stuart O’Brien, Chair

Portland Planning Board

Attachments:

1. Memo of Tom Errico, dated June 4, 2015
            Memo of David Senus, dated May 29, 2015

            Memo of David Margolis-Pineo, dated June 5, 2015

            Memo of Keith Gautreau, dated April 1, 2015   

2.  Planning Board Report

3.  Portland City Code:  Chapter 32

4.  Performance Guarantee Packet 
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